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Dear Future Skyhawk Students and Families, 
Welcome to Elizabeth Sutherland School!  We are thrilled to be having you join our school community in September 2021. 
We will be setting up times with your teachers to virtually meet the students and answer their questions. The purpose of this letter is to answer some of your preliminary questions about our school.  
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Bell Schedule
Do all the grades have the same bell times?
Yes.  The bell schedule is the same for all grades.  

8:50 
Morning Supervision

9:00 
First Bell

9:10 
Morning Classes begin

10:40 – 10:55 
Elementary Recess

12:10 – 12:55
 Lunch

12:55 
Students re-enter the building
1:00 
Afternoon Classes Begin

3:00
 Dismissal 

Do we still have recess?

Yes.
Do we have free periods?

No.
Playground

Will the 5’s and 6’s have access to the playground equipment?

The grade 5 and 6 students will have access to playground equipment.  We only have a play structure for our primary to three students but the older students have soccer nets and bins with a variety of balls, skipping ropes etc.   We are in the process of making additions to the play area for our older elementary students including the purchase of new basketball nets. 

Where will the grade 5’s and 6’s be located on the school ground?

We are still making final decisions about this but for now, the grade 5’s and 6’s will use a combination of the back play area and the junior high field. We provide bins with balls etc. based on what the students tell us they would like to use on the school grounds.
Lunch

Do we have to stay for lunch?  What is the lunch program like?
We do not have a cafeteria or lunch room.  Students eat lunch in their classrooms.  We do not currently have a hot lunch program but have had one in the past. 

Students may go home at lunch with permission from parents/guardians.  We send home a permission form in September to be signed.  If a child who typically stays for lunch has permission from home to leave, they will need to have a signed and dated note with them on that day. 
Do you have a hot lunch program?

We have had a hot lunch program in the past but did not this year due to COVID restrictions.  If Public Health allows and we are able to have volunteers, we will reinstate a hot lunch program. 
Excel

Do you have a before and after school program?

We do have an Excel before and after school program.
Clubs and Sports

What clubs/sports/groups are available for grade 6? 
We offer as any opportunities as we can for students to get involved in the life of the school.  The clubs/sports/groups that we offer can change from year to year depending on volunteers.  We currently offer several sports teams and have a GSA (Gender and Sexuality Alliance).
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Bussing
Bussing questions should be directed to the Transportation Department.  Information about Transportation can be found on the HRCE website.  The email address is transportation@hrce.ca and the phone number is (902)431-HRCE (4723).  Elementary students who live more than 1.6 km from the school qualify for bussing.
I have contacted the Transportation Department and received the following information:

Students must reside within their designated catchment of the school they are attending and meet the minimum distance criteria to be eligible for transportation.

· Click School Catchment to determine what school your child would attend based on your primary residence.

· On July 2, families can visit hrcetransportation.mybusplanner.ca to check eligibility for transportation for the 2021-22 school year.

If your child is eligible for busing:

· Next year’s student transportation information will be available online on BusPlanner Parent Portal as soon as routing is completed.
· If eligible for busing, families will receive an email to access the Parent Portal to review bus stop times/locations) by the end of July.
For more information on student transportation, visit hrce.ca/transportation. Families are encouraged to reach out to us at transportation@hrce.ca or 902-431-HRCE (4723) with any questions. We are here all summer!
Pick up and Drop Off

Our play area is a very busy place and the circle is where the busses for our special needs students drop off and pickup students.  We ask that families refrain from driving onto the school grounds.  There is parking, although limited, on Rockingstone Road and a path that comes up the hill to the school.  
Curriculum

Are they with one teacher all day or do they transition to a typical junior high format and have different classes/teachers?
Students will continue to follow the Public School Program for their grade level.  The grade 5 and grade 6 students will still be doing their grade level curriculum and will have their one homeroom teacher.  The will have different teachers for the specialist areas (music/band and physical education).

What does band look like?  Is it different from Elementary Band?
Junior high band looks similar to Elementary band.  Scheduling is a bit different.  We will have a new band teacher in September so things may look different next year. 

In Elementary, band is ½ hour in class and ½ out of class instruction and in Junior High band is offered in 3, 1 hour blocks over the 10 day cycle.  
School Organization

Will the grade 7 Immersion kids be mixed with those doing late Immersion from ES?
Elizabeth Sutherland does not have an Early or Late Immersion program.  Our Immersion students all come from Chebucto Heights and John W. MacLeod.

Will ES kids be given the option to start French in grade 5 now? Since there will be an existing program starting or will that be limited to the John W kids?
ES students will not be given this option.  Students in our Immersion program begin at Chebucto Heights and JWMFT.
Will the former JW grade 6 classes get to interact with the ES/English grade 6 classes?

Where the grade 9’s are leaving, will it become a 6/7/8 grouping where they’re allowed to interact?

Although we have both elementary and junior high students in one building, we are one school and encourage interaction where appropriate including assemblies.  All French Immersion and English students will be able to interact with one another. 

Will the grade 6’s be considered junior high?

The grade 6’s follow the Public School Program (PSP) and curriculum for all grade 6’s.   They will also have recess with the other elementary students.  
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Centre Doors facing Rockingstone Road to the left of the main entrance.
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Back door facing a field where there are soccer nets and where the new basketball nets will be installed.  Grade 5 and 6 entrance/exit.
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Junior High Field and entrance doors for grades 7 and 8.
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Junior High Classroom


Elementary Classroom
Class Configuration and Staffing
Will JWMFT and Chebucto Heights Teachers be going to ES? 

There are two teachers from JWMFT coming to ES in September.  

What are the grade configurations for next year?  Are there any combined classes in Junior High?
In the Elementary French Immersion program we current have two straight grade 5’s, a 5/6 and a straight 6. There are currently no combined classes in Junior High.
Will we be in classes with some of our friends? 

We have met with the teachers and administrators of both schools and have taken their suggestions into consideration when creating the class lists.

What is the average class size?
The average class size in upper elementary is 25 and in junior high the average class is between 25-27 students.
Students’ Technology and Cell Phone Policy

We are very fortunate to have a variety of technology available for student use at school.  There is no need for students to bring their own technology from home.  We encourage students to keep these devices at home.  

Throughout the instructional day, cell phones must be kept in backpacks for elementary students and in lockers for junior high students.  Cell phones can be used at recess, junior high break, and at lunch. 
Lockers and Coat Hooks
Will students have lockers? Do we need to bring our own lock?

We have lockers for our junior high students and hooks outside the classrooms for our elementary students.  If we have enough lockers for the junior high students we will allow the grade 6’s to use them as well.  This will depend on final enrollment.  We provide the locks to be used throughout the year and returned in June. 
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Junior High Lockers


 
Elementary Coat Racks
Communication

Communication between home and school is a critical component of the students’ success.  We communicate in a variety of ways such as newsletters, phone calls, Twitter, our website, and on our school sign etc.  Please do not hesitate to reach out to us!  

School Supplies

What school supplies do we need?

School supply lists will be posted on our school website in July. 

Other

I’m assuming that the allergy policies are the same across the board (Region)?

Yes.  We send a registration form home in September to be updated with any new information.  Please indicate on this form that there is an allergy.  If medication is required to be administered in school, families will need to complete a Medication in Schools form. 

Will we get a chance to see the school?

You will not have a chance to come into the school this year due to COVID protocols. 

Will we get to meet our teachers? 
You will not get to meet your teachers this year.  We are still staffing some of our classes.  Teachers will be calling homes prior to the first day of school to introduce themselves and answer your questions. 
Are there any labs for hands on science experiments? 
We do have a science lab that is used by our junior high students.  This year, one of our teachers was successful in obtaining a technology grant that was used to purchase a wide variety of tech tools that teachers will be able to sign out to use with their students. 
Please do not hesitate to reach out to us with any further questions.  We are looking forward to meeting all of you in person!  
Have a lovely summer vacation!

Sara Walker 






Craig Nelson

swalker@hrce.ca






cnelson@hrce.ca
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Main Office
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Library
ELIZABETH SUTHERLAND SCHOOL


66 Rockingstone Road, Halifax, NS, B3R 2C9


https://els.hrce.ca


Phone 902- 479-4427


Fax 902-479-4430





Sara Walker, Principal             Craig Nelson, Vice Principal 
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